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5/16/22 
 
 
Dear Board of Trustees,   
 
Students United has been the inclusive voice for all future, current, and former 
students. Their organizational goal is to ensure that higher education is rooted in 
student voices and student needs. Through the FY23 budgeting process, Students 
United has received more feedback than it has ever had in the past. This has allowed 
them to critically reflect on this proposed budget and fee increase, the Students United 
2021-2026 Strategic Plan, and the data collected over the past five years.  
 
We, the past board of directors and officers of Students United, endorse and support 
this fee increase by 0.19 cent per credit in order for Students United to continue 
serving Minnesota State University students and sustain their organizational stability. 
We also acknowledge the uniqueness and significance of Students United as a leading 
organization of student advocacy, student leadership, and student organizing for 
Minnesota State University system, and strongly ask the Board of Trustees to consider 
and support this fee increase for the future of Minnesota State University students.   
 
 
 
Sincerely,  
 
Jonathan McNicholes (he/him/his), State Chair from 2020- 2021 
Emma Zellmer (she/her/hers), Vice Chair from 2020-2021  
Ola Abimbola (he/him/his), State Chair from 2019 – 2020  
Sandra Shimba (she/her/hers), Vice Chair from 2019 - 2020  
Prapti Niroula (she/her/hers), Treasurer from 2019 - 2020  
Kai Shelley (they/them/theirs), State Chair from 2018-2019  
Elijah Norris – Holliday (he/him/his), Vice Chair from 2018-2019 
David Shittu (he/him/his), Treasurer from 2018 – 2019   
Faiçal Rayani (he/him/his), State Chair from 2017-2018  
Lexi Byler (she/her/hers), Vice Chair from 2017 – 2018  
Ben Uecker (he/him/his), Treasurer from 2017 – 2018  
Sean Duckworth (she/her/hers), Treasurer 2016 – 2017  
Cara Luebke (she/her/hers), State Chair 2015-2016 
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Kendra Draeger 

1500 Birchmont Drive NE Box #31 

Bemidji, MN 56601-2699 

 

Dear Board of Trustees, 

I am writing this letter of consultation as requested by Students United as a part of our internal financial 

transparency and consultation process. 

Consider this letter as the official letter requested by the Minnesota State Universities Student 

Association Students United that consultation of a $0.19 fee increase has occurred to the Board of 

Directors and at Bemidji State University.  

The consultation process was presented first to me and the other board members of Students United in 

November 2021 by State Chair Emma Zellmer and Executive Director Diggins. During the first 

consultation, discussion on why the fee increase is important, recommendations on what to do, and 

alternative recommendations on what to do if the fee increase fails. 

The fee increase is important to the organization because the organization would not be able to sustain 

and build up student programming without the fee increase. Students value this organization and the 

work we are doing to advocate for students and their experience within our higher education system. 

The recommendation was to increase the fee in order to sustain and grow the organization. The 

alternative recommendation included the inability to hire an Equity and Inclusivity Coordinator and 

make cuts to the Student Leadership Program. 

A second consultation with the Board of Directors occurred in February 2022. This consultation had 

discussion on how much the fee increase should be. The board talked about two options and agreed to 

talk with students and alumni to see which option would be best to help sustain and build our programs. 

In March 2022, the final consultation with the Board of Directors happened in Washington DC. The 

Board of Directors voted unanimously to increase the fee to $0.19 per credit.  

On April 27th, 2022, State Chair Zellmer, Vice Chair Maltare, and Treasurer Young consulted with the 

Bemidji State University Student Association (BSUSA) Student Senate on the proposed fee increase the 

Board of Directors voted on. The BSUSA Student Senate asked questions to understand what was being 

presented and gave feedback to the officers of Students United to support the fee increase. 

As a Board Member of Students United and as President of the Bemidji State University Student 

Association Student Senate, I fully support the transparency of the process and the recommendations 

presented by the State Chair and Executive Director. 

Thank you,  

Kendra Draeger  

Student | BSUSA Student Senate President | Bemidji State University 

Students United Board Director Bemidji 
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May 16, 2022 

Minnesota State Board of Trustees, 

On behalf of the Minnesota State University, Mankato Student Governemt, I am preased to share 
that our Senate has been properly consulted with about the Students United fee for the future 
academic years.  
 
Students United first consulted with our Student Government in February of 2022 about their 
budget and collected survey responses and input at that meeting. The feedback that they collected 
during this visit was clearly reflected in the proposed budget with the fee increase that they 
presented on April 20, 2022. On this date, Students United State Chair Emma Zellmer, Vice Chair 
Arnavee Maltare, Treasurer Pierre Young, and finance intern Ryuto Hashimoto presented the 
Students United Fee increase. The presentation included thorough information about student 
survey results, Students United programming, revune, development and advocacy over the last few 
years. A few members of our Senate asked clarifying questions about development and budget 
breakdown, but did not share any negative feelings towards the proposed $0.19/credit increase. 
 
Not only was Students United transparent with Minnesota State University, Mankato’s Student 
Government and other student groups on our campus, they also ensured that as a Board member, I 
was well informed and educated on the process. We started talking about financial literacy and the 
organizations budget at our first training in August and were updated on a monthly bases about the 
budget process. 
 
As the President of the Student Government at Minnesota State University, Mankato and as the 
Board member for Mankato on the Board of Directors, I am pleased to support the $0.19/credit fee 
increase and the approved Students United budget. 
 
Sincerely,  
 
Reauna Stiff 
Student Government President 2021-2022 
Minnesota State University, Mankato  
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May 16, 2022 

 

Honorable Chancellor Malhotra and Board of Trustees, 

 

 This letter is in regard to the consultation process between Metropolitan State 

University Student Association (MSUSA) and Students United. On April 24, 2022, 

Students United State Chair Emma Zellmer and Treasurer Pierre Young presented the 

Students United budget with the proposed $0.19/credit fee increase. During this time, 

they also answered all the questions that our members asked. 

 

 MSUSA understands the importance of Students United as the voice for 

Minnesota State University students at the local, system, state, and federal level. We 

also understand the situation that Students United is experiencing because of the 

COVID-19 pandemic, continued decline in enrollment, and skyrocketing inflation. 

MSUSA was consulted with on the Students United budget twice this semester and we 

were happy to see that our survey responses and feedback were reflected in the budget 

that that Board of Directors approved.  

 

 As a former member of the Students United Board of Directors for two years and 

Student Body President for three, I support the decision of my appointee, Jonathan 

McNicholes, in support of the $0.19/credit increase and proposed budget of Students 

United. 

 

 

 

Humbly, 

اشیمھ لآ ھنومک  

Hamisha Alkamooneh 

MSUSA President 
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Student Senate 
 

218.477.2150 T 
218.477.5050 F 

studentsenate@mnstate.edu 

 
 
May 15, 2022 

Minnesota State Colleges and Universities Board of Trustees, 

This letter is written at the request of Students United as a part of their consulation for the Students 
United Fee increase. 
 
On April 28, 2022, Students United Vice Chair Arnavee Maltare and Treasurer Pierre Young 
presented to the MSUM Student Senate on the Students United Fee increase. The presentation 
included thorough information regarding Students United’s current revenue and spending, student 
feedback from surveys, and the services Students United provides for students. Students United’s 
officer’s also had visited the MSUM Student Senate earlier in the spring semester on March 3, 2022 
and collected feedback from students on our campus regarding student priorities for Students 
United. Throughout this process students and Senators had ample opportunity to have their 
questions answered, and the Student Senate had a transparent consulation experience. Our Student 
Senate understood the reasoning behindincreasing the fee by $0.19/credit in order to maintain the 
level of programing and operations students have expressed they desire from Students United. The 
MSUM Student Senate did inquire about the frequency of fee increases and expressed that they 
preferred more incremental fee increases over timer rather than a relatively large increase after a 
long length of time; however, the Senators also expressed they understood the need for this 
increase currently, considering the extenuating circumstances that surround the pandemic and the 
impacts it has had on enrollment and revenue. 
 
As a Board Member of Students United I received complete information on the options for Students 
United moving forward. We were offered resources to ensure we understood the financial status of 
the organization and had ample time to discuss, review, and ultimately vote upon this fee increase. I 
fully support the recommendation, and believe that students want to continue to support Students 
United and its mission. As a student, I see this increase as a valuable and necessary investment; 
Students United offers unparalleled advocacy support for and by students and maintaining its 
current capacity is important to continue providing that support. Feel free to reach out if you have 
any further questions regarding my support of this proposal. Cell: (320) 292-9592 ; email: 
jessmueller38@outlook.com. 
 
Sincerely,  
 
 
 
Jess Mueller 
Minnesota State University Moorhead Student Body President 2021-2022 
Students United Director of Moorhead 
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May 16, 2022 

Minnesota State Board of Trustees 

I am writing to inform you of the consultation process that took place at Southwest 
Minnesota State University (SMSU) this past academic year regarding the Students United Fee 
increase. I am deeply honored for the opportunity to serve as the Student Association president at 
SMSU, and serve as a board member with Students United. Student involvement and advocacy 
are very important to me, and our administration ensured that students were involved in the 
decision-making process. I am writing this letter as requested by Students United as a part of our 
internal financial transparency and consultation processes. 

After carefully reviewing all of the reasons for a fee increase, such as decreasing 
enrolment leading to decreased revenue, increasing program and operations costs, and several 
other factors, I understand the critical need for a fee increase. In the April board meeting held on 
April 3, 2022, I and other Students United board members reviewed the various 
recommendations proposed by the administration, and we decided to move forward with a fee 
increase. All board members agreed unanimously. 

Students United values students’ voices and students were given the opportunity to 
participate in the year 2022/2023 academic year’s budget discussions, through completion of 
surveys. The results obtained from the survey further explained the need for a fee increase. 
Students largely supported advocacy at all levels as well as the student leadership program, 
which is reflected in the budgets and programs for the next academic year. 

Students United visited the Student Association at Southwest Minnesota State University 
on April 22, 2022 to explain the need for a fee increase. The senate members at SMSU listened 
to the presentation of Students United and carefully understood the need for a fee increase. They 
understood that the fee increase largely supports programs that assists students throughout their 
academic journey. SMSU Student Association are in support of the Students United fee increase, 
which the board members decided on. The fee increase supports the fact that my opinion and 
concerns, as well as the inputs and concerns of other students at SMSU were adequately 
considered. 

Please, feel free to contact me at chidinma.ikwunze@smsu.edu  if you have any questions. 

 

Sincerely, 

Chidinma Ikwunze 
Student Association President 

Southwest Minnesota State University 

1501 State Street, Marshall, MN 56258 
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Student Government  
720 4th Ave S, St. Cloud, MN  56301-4498  

T 320.308.3751  

  
To:        The Board of Trustees  

  Bill Maki, Interim Vice Chancellor of Finance and Facilities,  

      Minnesota State Colleges and Universities   

  

From: Milan Raj Paswan, Student Government President   

  

Date: Monday, May 16, 2022 

  

Subject: Consultation letter on fee increase for Students United  

  

 

The Student Government Association at St. Cloud State University believes affordability and success is a top priority for 

our student body. There were multiple discussions that took place during our Senate meetings in which students united 

presented the information about the potential increased needed in Student United Fees. 

 

The request was brought forward to board of directors to discuss and vote on. We were presented with all the information 

that we needed, the potential cut in programming and staff that would be needed if the fee wouldn’t be increased. On April 

28th, the chair alongside vice chair and treasurer presented about the need for the increase in the fees to the senate. The senate 

asked necessary questions and got answers all their queries and concerns. The senate decided to approve the potential 

increase for this year based on the potential cuts that would adversely impact the organization and its ability to serve students 

across Minnstate System. 

  

 

However, senate believes that with the increase in tuition and other fees to the students. This would cause an additional 

burden for the students. With the enrollment going down every year, the burden of these fees shouldn’t be brought on 

students. Student United along with the Minnstate System should look into innovative ways to fund the organization since 

the goal of the organization aligns with Minnstate to make higher education accessible and affordable to every student. There 

needs to be other streams of revenue in place for the organization to sustain and keep advocating for better investment in 

higher education. This would not only ensure Students United ability to work in full potential but also eliminate the fees that 

might land on students again given the decrease in enrollment and rise in inflation.  

 

 

We are happy with the decision to choose Students United as our advocating body on state and federal level and are extremely 

proud of the movement and conversations they have been able to bring in. We trust that the decision the board will make in 

June will ensure Students United can continue to advocate for students in the state and federal level and provide excellent 

opportunities for current and future students. 
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Cc:                     Emma Zellmer, State Chair                      

                          Robbyn Wacker, President 

Daniel Gregory, Provost and Vice President of Academic Affairs and Acting Chief Financial Officer           

Dr.Katrina Rodriguez Vice President of Student Life and Development and Student Government 

Advisor  

                            

  

  
St. Cloud State University does not discriminate on the basis of race, sex, color, creed, religion, age, national origin, disability, marital status, status with regards to public assistance, sexual orientation, gender identity, gender 

expression, or status as a U.S. veteran. The Title IX coordinator at SCSU is Dr. Ellyn Bartges. For additional information, contact the Office for Institutional Equity & Access, (320) 308-5123, Admin. Services Bldg. Rm 102. 

Contact the sponsoring department/agency listed above.  

A member of Minnesota State  
  Page 1 of 1  
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Student Union
Winona State University
P.O. Box 5838
Winona, MN 55987

May, 16 2022

To: Chancellor Malhotra and MN State Board of Trustees

From: Kaitlyn Mercier, Winona State University Student Senate President

Subject: Students United Fee Student Consultation

Chancellor Malhotra and Board of Trustees,

I am pleased to inform you all that the Winona State University Student Senate (WSUSS) has been

properly consulted on the increase regarding the Students United fee for the 2022-2023 academic year.

This was done in accordance with the Minnesota State’s student consultation policy (Board Policy 2.3 and

5.11).

Students United has gone through the proper process at Winona State University to ensure that all

students have been informed and consulted. This was completed by first consulting the Students United

Board of Directors with the proper information in December of 2021 and having a final review in March

of 2022. After approval from the Board of Directors, Students United representatives, State Chair

Zellmar, Vice Chair Maltare, and Treasurer Young spoke at the weekly WSUSS meeting on Tuesday,

April 19th where they provided students with materials such as Students United past work, previous years

budgets, and possible budget outcomes with specific recommendations. Within this process Students

United allowed time for questions as well as making themselves available after the conclusion of the

meeting to hear any further questions, comments, or concerns from students.

As a Board Member of Students United and as President of Winona State University Student Senate, I

fully support the transparency of the process and the recommendation given. Winona State University

Student Senate and Students United has put a lot of thought and time into the discussion and

recommendation of the proposed fee. If you have any questions, comments, or concerns please reach me

at kaitlyn.mercier.2@go.winona.edu or by calling (507) 457-5316.

Thank you,
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Kaitlyn Mercier

President | Winona State University Student Senate
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Students 
United

1967
Students United has been 

organizing students for 55 years.

54k+
is the amount of students 
enrolled at a Minnesota State 
university.

3,885
academic 
programs offered 
at Minnesota State 
colleges and 
universities.

Did you know?
This year, we are advocating for doubling Pell Grant 
funding, increasing funding for the Open Textbook 
Pilot program, increasing funding for the TRIO 
program, and asking for the Higher Education Act 
to be reauthorized. 

Double Pell Grants 
The The Pell Grant has been fundamental to the affordability and 
accessibility of higher education for students from all backgrounds. 
State-level disinvestment in higher education and inflation has 
significantly reduced the Pell Grant’s value. The current award does 
not meet students’ needs, leaving them in financial crisis and with 
basic needs insecurity. Congress needs to double the maximum award 
and return Pell’s purchasing power to its historic peak of 
apprapproximately three-quarters of the cost of attending a four-year 
public institution. Doubling the Pell will create greater access to 
community colleges, technical colleges, and universities, and will allow 
students to enter the workforce without the burden of overwhelming 
student loan debt. 

Open Educational Resources 
Nearly $3 billion of student aid money is used every year to pay for 
textbooks. Textbooks are one of the largest out-of-pocket costs for 
students beyond tuition, and room and board. The high cost of 
textbooks forces students to drop classes, skip meals, and work long 
hours. A survey by the U.S. Public Interest Research Group (PIRG), 
found that 65 percent of students surveyed skipped buying a textbook 
because of cost. The Open Textbook Pilot program, which was 
exextended in October 2021, saves students approximately $6 for every 
$1 spent. We are advocating for increased funding for this program to 
better support student success, increase access to higher education, 
and ensure our students are graduating. 

Students United’s Priorities
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TRIO Program Funding
TRIO is a set of federally funded TRIO is a set of federally funded college opportunity programs 
that assist individuals from disadvantaged backgrounds in their 
pursuit of a college degree. More than 800,000 low-income, 
first-generation students and students with disabilities — from 
sixth grade through college graduation — are served by over 
3,100 programs nationally. TRIO programs provide academic 
tutoring, personal counseling, mentoring, financial guidance, and 
other support necessaother support necessary for educational access, retention, and 
completion. TRIO programs provide direct support services for 
students as well as relevant training for directors and staff. 
Providing more funding to a program that is data-proven to 
increase graduation rates and prepare students to enter the 
workforce is a worthwhile investment in the future of Minnesota 
and our country.  

Higher Education Act Reauthorization
The Higher The Higher Education Act (HEA) is scheduled for reauthorization 
by Congress every five years. The HEA has not been updated since 
2008 and fails to meet the needs of students today. Eventually, we 
want to see all the topics we are advocating for in this legislative 
agenda to be included in a comprehensive reauthorization of HEA. 
We believe these fundamental updates to the HEA will reduce 
barriers to education through additional Pell Grant funding, basic 
needs support for students and institutions, ineeds support for students and institutions, investments in open 
educational resources, and student borrower relief.  

The 

future is 

better 

because 

of us.

Follow us! @students7united

Tom Anderson | Director of 
Government Relations

[he/him]
tanderson@studentsunited.org

Emma Zellmer | State Chair 
[she/her]

statechair@studentsunited.org
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